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formed cavity of the human body. A de-
vice is regarded as an implant for the 
purpose of this part only if it is in-
tended to remain implanted continu-
ously for a period of 30 days or more, 
unless the Commissioner determines 
otherwise in order to protect human 
health. 

(e) Life-supporting or life-sustaining de-
vice means a device that is essential to, 
or that yields information that is es-
sential to, the restoration or continu-
ation of a bodily function important to 
the continuation of human life. 

(f) Classification questionnaire means a 
specific series of questions prepared by 
the Commissioner for use as guidelines 
by classification panels preparing rec-
ommendations to the Commissioner re-
garding classification and by peti-
tioners submitting petitions for reclas-
sification. The questions relate to the 
safety and effectiveness characteristics 
of a device and the answers are de-
signed to help the Commissioner deter-
mine the proper classification of the 
device. 

(g) Supplemental data sheet means in-
formation compiled by a classification 
panel or submitted in a petition for re-
classification, including: 

(1) A summary of the reasons for the 
recommendation (or petition); 

(2) A summary of the data upon 
which the recommendation (or peti-
tion) is based; 

(3) An identification of the risks to 
health (if any) presented by the device; 

(4) To the extent practicable in the 
case of a class II or class III device, a 
recommendation for the assignment of 
a priority for the application of the re-
quirements of performance standards 
or premarket approval; 

(5) In the case of a class I device, a 
recommendation whether the device 
should be exempted from any of the re-
quirements of registration, record- 
keeping and reporting, or good manu-
facturing practice requirements of the 
quality system regulation; 

(6) In the case of an implant or a life- 
supporting or life-sustaining device for 
which classification in class III is not 
recommended, a statement of the rea-
sons for not recommending that the de-
vice be classified in class III; 

(7) Identification of any needed re-
strictions on the use of the device, e.g., 

whether the device requires special la-
beling, should be banned, or should be 
used only upon authorization of a prac-
titioner licensed by law to administer 
or use such device; and 

(8) Any known existing standards ap-
plicable to the device, device compo-
nents, or device materials. 

(h) Classification panel means one of 
the several advisory committees estab-
lished by the Commissioner under sec-
tion 513 of the act and part 14 of this 
chapter for the purpose of making rec-
ommendations to the Commissioner on 
the classification and reclassification 
of devices and for other purposes pre-
scribed by the act or by the Commis-
sioner. 

(i) Generic type of device means a 
grouping of devices that do not differ 
significantly in purpose, design, mate-
rials, energy source, function, or any 
other feature related to safety and ef-
fectiveness, and for which similar regu-
latory controls are sufficient to pro-
vide reasonable assurance of safety and 
effectiveness. 

(j) Petition means a submission seek-
ing reclassification of a device in ac-
cordance with § 860.123. 

[43 FR 32993, July 28, 1978, as amended at 57 
FR 58403, Dec. 10, 1992; 65 FR 56480, Sept. 19, 
2000] 

§ 860.5 Confidentiality and use of data 
and information submitted in con-
nection with classification and re-
classification. 

(a) This section governs the avail-
ability for public disclosure and the use 
by the Commissioner of data and infor-
mation submitted to classification 
panels or to the Commissioner in con-
nection with the classification or re-
classification of devices under this 
part. 

(b) In general, data and information 
submitted to classification panels in 
connection with the classification of 
devices under § 860.84 will be available 
immediately for public disclosure upon 
request. However, except as provided 
by the special rules in paragraph (c) of 
this section, this provision does not 
apply to data and information exempt 
from public disclosure in accordance 
with part 20 of this chapter: Such data 
and information will be available only 
in accordance with part 20. 
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(c)(1) Safety and effectiveness data 
submitted to classification panels or to 
the Commissioner in connection with 
the classification of a device under 
§ 860.84, which have not been disclosed 
previously to the public, as described 
in § 20.81 of this chapter, shall be re-
garded as confidential if the device is 
classified in to class III. Because the 
classification of a device under § 860.84 
may be ascertained only upon publica-
tion of a final regulation, all safety and 
effectiveness data that have not been 
disclosed previously are not available 
for public disclosure unless and until 
the device is classified into class I or 
II, in which case the procedure in para-
graph (c)(2) of this section applies. 

(2) Thirty days after publication of a 
final regulation under § 860.84 
classifying a device into class I or class 
II, safety and effectiveness data sub-
mitted for that device that had been 
regarded as confidential under para-
graph (c)(1) of this section will be 
available for public disclosure and 
placed on public display in the office of 
the Division of Dockets Management, 
Food and Drug Administration unless, 
within that 30-day period, the person 
who submitted the data demonstrates 
that the data still fall within the ex-
emption for trade secrets and confiden-
tial commercial information described 
in § 20.61 of this chapter. Safety and ef-
fectiveness data submitted for a device 
that is classified into class III by regu-
lation in accordance with § 860.84 will 
remain confidential and unavailable 
for public disclosure so long as such 
data have not been disclosed to the 
public as described in § 20.81 of this 
chapter. 

(3) Because device classification af-
fects generic types of devices, in mak-
ing determinations under § 860.84 con-
cerning the initial classification of a 
device, the classification panels and 
the Commissioner may consider safety 
and effectiveness data developed for 
another device in the same generic 
type, regardless of whether such data 
are regarded currently as confidential 
under paragraph (c)(1) of this section. 

(d)(1) The fact of its existence and 
the contents of a petition for reclassi-
fication filed in accordance with 
§ 860.130 or § 860.132 are available for 
public disclosure at the time the peti-

tion is received by the Food and Drug 
Administration. 

(2) The fact of the existence of a peti-
tion for reclassification filed in accord-
ance with § 860.134 or § 860.136 is avail-
able for public disclosure at the time 
the petition is received by the Food 
and Drug Administration. The contents 
of such a petition are not available for 
public disclosure for the period of time 
following its receipt (not longer than 30 
days) during which the petition is re-
viewed for any deficiencies preventing 
the Commissioner from making a deci-
sion on it. Once it is determined that 
the petition contains no deficiencies 
preventing the Commissioner from 
making a decision on it, the petition 
will be filed with the Division of Dock-
ets Management and its entire con-
tents will be available for public disclo-
sure and subject to consideration by 
classification panels and by the Com-
missioner in making a decision on the 
petition. If, during this 30-day period of 
time, the petition is found to contain 
deficiencies that prevent the Commis-
sioner from making a decision on it, 
the petitioner will be so notified and 
afforded an opportunity to correct the 
deficiencies. 

Thirty days after notice to the peti-
tioner of deficiencies in the petition, 
the contents of the petition will be 
available for public disclosure unless, 
within that 30 days, the petitioner sub-
mits supplemental material intended 
to correct the deficiencies in the peti-
tion. The Commissioner, in the Com-
missioner’s discretion, may allow with-
drawal of a deficient petition during 
the 30-day period provided for cor-
recting deficiencies. Any supplemental 
material submitted by the petitioner, 
together with the material in the origi-
nal petition, is considered as a new pe-
tition. The new petition is reviewed for 
deficiencies in the same manner as the 
original petition, and the same proce-
dures for notification and correction of 
deficiencies are followed. Once the pe-
titioner has corrected the deficiencies, 
the entire contents of the petition will 
be available for public disclosure and 
subject to consideration by classifica-
tion panels and by the Commissioner in 
making a decision on the petition. De-
ficient petitions which have not been 
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corrected within 180 days after notifi-
cation of deficiency will be returned to 
the petitioner and will not be consid-
ered further unless resubmitted. 

(e) The Commissioner may not dis-
close, or use as the basis for reclassi-
fication of a device from class III to 
class II, any information reported to or 
otherwise obtained by the Commis-
sioner under section 513, 514, 515, 516, 
518, 519, 520(f), 520(g), or 704 of the act 
that falls within the exemption de-
scribed in § 20.61 of this chapter for 
trade secrets and confidential commer-
cial information. The exemption de-
scribed in § 20.61 does not apply to data 
or information contained in a petition 
for reclassification submitted in ac-
cordance with § 860.130 or § 860.132, or in 
a petition submitted in accordance 
with § 860.134 or § 860.136 that has been 
determined to contain no deficiencies 
that prevent the Commissioner from 
making a decision on it. Accordingly, 
all data and information contained in 
such petitions may be disclosed by the 
Commissioner and used as the basis for 
reclassification of a device from class 
III to class II. 

(f) For purposes of this section, safe-
ty and effectiveness data include data 
and results derived from all studies and 
tests of a device on animals and hu-
mans and from all studies and tests of 
the device itself intended to establish 
or determine its safety and effective-
ness. 

§ 860.7 Determination of safety and ef-
fectiveness. 

(a) The classification panels, in re-
viewing evidence concerning the safety 
and effectiveness of a device and in pre-
paring advice to the Commissioner, and 
the Commissioner, in making deter-
minations concerning the safety and 
effectiveness of a device, will apply the 
rules in this section. 

(b) In determining the safety and ef-
fectiveness of a device for purposes of 
classification, establishment of per-
formance standards for class II devices, 
and premarket approval of class III de-
vices, the Commissioner and the classi-
fication panels will consider the fol-
lowing, among other relevant factors: 

(1) The persons for whose use the de-
vice is represented or intended; 

(2) The conditions of use for the de-
vice, including conditions of use pre-
scribed, recommended, or suggested in 
the labeling or advertising of the de-
vice, and other intended conditions of 
use; 

(3) The probable benefit to health 
from the use of the device weighed 
against any probable injury or illness 
from such use; and 

(4) The reliability of the device. 
(c)(1) Although the manufacturer 

may submit any form of evidence to 
the Food and Drug Administration in 
an attempt to substantiate the safety 
and effectiveness of a device, the agen-
cy relies upon only valid scientific evi-
dence to determine whether there is 
reasonable assurance that the device is 
safe and effective. After considering 
the nature of the device and the rules 
in this section, the Commissioner will 
determine whether the evidence sub-
mitted or otherwise available to the 
Commissioner is valid scientific evi-
dence for the purpose of determining 
the safety or effectiveness of a par-
ticular device and whether the avail-
able evidence, when taken as a whole, 
is adequate to support a determination 
that there is reasonable assurance that 
the device is safe and effective for its 
conditions of use. 

(2) Valid scientific evidence is evi-
dence from well-controlled investiga-
tions, partially controlled studies, 
studies and objective trials without 
matched controls, well-documented 
case histories conducted by qualified 
experts, and reports of significant 
human experience with a marketed de-
vice, from which it can fairly and re-
sponsibly be concluded by qualified ex-
perts that there is reasonable assur-
ance of the safety and effectiveness of 
a device under its conditions of use. 
The evidence required may vary ac-
cording to the characteristics of the 
device, its conditions of use, the exist-
ence and adequacy of warnings and 
other restrictions, and the extent of ex-
perience with its use. Isolated case re-
ports, random experience, reports lack-
ing sufficient details to permit sci-
entific evaluation, and unsubstantiated 
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